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Dear Colleague:

I am very happy to request the pleasure of your company at the Thirty-Seventh
International Congress on Medieval Studies in Kalamazoo. The Congress will take place
Thursday through Sunday, May 2-5, 2002, on the campus of Western Michigan University
under the sponsorship of the Medieval Institute. As in recent years, formal sessions and
related Congress programs will survey the many aspects of our common discipline. These
many and varied opportunities for intellectual exchange will mark the current state of
research and suggest future directions, while giving both established scholars and younger
members of the profession an opportunity to present their work.

This year’s activities include our regular program of plenary lectures on Friday
and Saturday mornings, respectively: Eugene Vance (University of Washington-Seattle),
“Relics, Swords, and the Stories They Tell in the Chanson de Roland”’; John Van Engen
(University of Notre Dame), “Competing Conversions in the Generation of 1400:
Townspeople, Inquisitors, Societies of the Devout, and Women Writers.” As is the custom,
the Medieval Academy sponsors the Friday plenary, the Medieval Institute the Saturday
plenary. For details see page xviii.

Special evening activities include a play, a concert, and a schedule of medievalist
films. On Thursday night at 8:00 p.m. the Institute presents The Play of Daniel at St.
Luke’s Episcopal Church, and we are delighted to bring drama back to our evening sched-
ule. We owe The Rev. Father Mark Rutenbar and the Vestry a special vote of thanks for
allowing us to present the play at St. Luke’s. On Friday night Trefoil will present
“Masters, Monsters, and Mazes” at 8:30 p.m. at First Baptist Church. We owe Elizabeth
Start, Arts Coordinator, a special vote of thanks for allowing us to present Trefoil at First
Baptist Church.. Be sure to order your tickets in advance on the registration form, and see
pp. xxii—xxiii for more information on the concerts. The three films, Robin and Marian,
Excalibur, and Ordo Virtutum are free at Kirsch Auditorium (Fetzer 1005) with discus-
sions scheduled for the second and third films at 10:00 a.m. the following morning. Page
xvii summarizes the film festival and related program activities.

Congress registrants will have access to e-mail via TELNET and/or web access at
the Bernhard Center or University Computing Services labs upon presentation of their
badges and picture ID. Valley II Dining Hall will serve as the Exhibits Hall with arguably
the largest exhibition anywhere of new and used books in Medieval Studies and related
materials.

You will find details regarding registration, housing, meals, transportation,
exhibits, computers etc. in the following white pages of this program guide, pp. v—xi. The
white pages give information pertinent to this year’s Congress; the blue pages offer infor-
mation about the Congress in general; and the yellow pages introduce one and all to select
programs at the Medieval Institute, especially the Master of Arts Program in Medieval
Studies. See p. ix for on-line registration information.

As we move closer to May, you should consult the Institute’s ever-changing
WorldWideWeb site: http://www.wmich.edu/medieval. Much of the information you
find in this program will be available on the Web, as will updates, changes, and additions.
Browse our site to find even more about the Institute’s activities.
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When you get the chance, please seek out Tom Seiler and give him your regards.
Tom has retired early from his position as Managing Editor of Medieval Institute
Publications. Saturday is his day, for his many friends will honor him with sessions and a
special luncheon in thanks for more than a quarter of a century of service to the Institute,
WMU, and medievalists ‘round the world. If you have read an MIP book or if you have
published with or through MIP, Tom has been there, often behind the scenes, to make our
common field possible.

Before closing, I would like to thank the scores of medievalists who volunteered
to chair General Sessions for the 2002 Congress and the some 286 colleagues who organ-
ized Special and Sponsored Sessions. The spirit of participation evident in the response
has been most gratifying. I am grateful to many within the Institute for their special efforts
on the 37th: Lisa Carnell, Heather Diehl, Kirsten Dooley, Kenneth McMaster, Keith Kelly,
Judy Krane-Calvert, Larry Swain as well as the olde reliables Linda Judy, Candy Porath,
Tom Seiler, and Clifford Davidson. My thanks also go to Larry Swain and Shawn Herlihy
for the layout and design of our Website, which should be up and running before you read
these words. I owe a special debt of thanks to Tim Graham who organized the 37th pro-
gram and led the charge.

I will look for you in the lobby of Harrison-Stinson so that you can tell me the lat-

est news about the medieval past.
st b

Paul E. Szarmach, Director

The Medieval Institute, 104E Walwood Hall

Western Michigan University

1903 W. Michigan Avenue

Kalamazoo, MI 49008-5432

Phone (616) 387-8745

FAX (616) 387-8750

e-mail: MDVL_CONGRES@WMICH.EDU (n.b.: only one “s” in the address)
WWW = http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/congress

CARA SPONSORED SESSIONS

FrRIDAY MAY 3, 1:30 .M. AND 3:30 P.M.

SEE PAGE 208
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GENERAL INFORMATION

REGISTRATION

Everyone attending the Congress must fill out the official Registration Form. Participants may either pre-reg-
ister by mail by April 15, or register on site. One form must be filled out for each person; photocopies of the
form are acceptable. You may also download the form from the website:

http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/congress/
The Medieval Institute is now able to offer on-line registration! Congress attendees are encouraged to use the
on-line system for clarity, expediency, and convenience. A link to the secure server can be found on the
Congress website. Questions regarding this new registration option can be directed to:
j-bowsky-verschoof @wmich.edu

Registration fees for all participants are:

$95.00 — regular

$65.00 — student (registration form must be accompanied by verification of student status)

$65.00 — each accompanying family member

NOTE:

REGISTRATION FEES ARE NOT REFUNDABLE AFTER APRIL 15

CAMPUS HOUSING WILL NOT BE RESERVED AFTER APRIL 15

THE INSTITUTE IS NO LONGER ABLE TO SUBSIDIZE REGISTRATION
FOR PARTICIPANTS FROM OUTSIDE NORTH AMERICA

PRE-REGISTRATION
On-line:

Follow the link on the Congress web site. You may pre-register on-line whether paying with credit card
or check. The system will e-mail you a confirmation that your registration request was received—please
be sure all information entered is complete and correct.

By mail or fax:

Fill out the enclosed registration form and mail all copies of the form, together with your check, money order,
or credit card information before April 15 to:

Congress Registration

c/o Bernhard Center

Western Michigan University
1903 W. Michigan Ave.
Kalamazoo, MI 49008-3863
Fax: (616) 3874079

Only checks or money orders made out in U.S. dollars to the Medieval Institute will be accepted. Any fees
sent in currency other than U.S. dollars will be returned. Receipts will be obtained at Congress. If you would
like confirmation for registration please include a self-addressed, stamped postcard in your mailing.



Refunds for housing, meals, and registration fees will be made only if the Medieval Institute has received noti-
fication of cancellation by April 15. NO REFUNDS WILL BE MADE AFTER THAT DATE. Registration
form(s), check(s), or money order(s) made out in an incorrect amount or illegible or incorrect credit card num-
bers will hold up the registration process. Please sign your check(s) and write in the current date. The busi-
ness office will not accept post-dated checks.

Pre-registered participants will find their packet of conference materials available for pickup in the lobby of
Harrison-Stinson Hall (Valley III) upon arrival. Housing assignments will be written on the outside of the
packet.

ON-SITE REGISTRATION

Participants may register upon arrival. Registration forms will be available in the lobby of Harrison-Stinson
Hall. Please note that on-campus housing will most likely no longer be available to on-site registrants.
Alternate housing arrangements should be made before arrival.

CONGRESS BADGES

Each registrant will receive a Congress badge; it should be worn to all sessions. You must wear your badge to
visit the Exhibits Hall and to attend the Saturday Night Dance.

NOTE: THE FACILITIES AND SERVICES OF THE 37TH CONGRESS
ARE AVAILABLE ONLY TO REGISTERED PARTICIPANTS

SPECIAL NOTE

Western Michigan University is, under the laws of the State of Michigan, a smoke-free facility. Please respect
Michigan law.

HOUSING

On-campus housing will be provided in the co-ed residence halls of the Goldsworth Valley I, II, and III com-
plexes.

Additional housing will be available in guest housing across campus after the Valley residence halls have been
filled. Guest housing is approximately one mile from the conference center. The Congress bus shuttle will stop
at guest housing, but as you plan your schedule, please keep the extra distance in mind. ALL ON-CAMPUS
ROOMS WILL BE SINGLES UNLESS SPECIFIC REQUESTS ARE RECEIVED FOR DOUBLE ROOMS,
WITH ROOMMATE SPECIFIED. No changes will be accepted after our receipt of the registration form.
Should you request a single room, discover that housing has filled, and then wish to consider sharing your
room with another conferee, we will not be able to honor that-request. PLEASE PLAN CAREFULLY AND
INDICATE SPECIAL HOUSING REQUESTS ON YOUR REGISTRATION FORM. Every effort will be
made to accommodate groups who wish to be housed in the same location, but keep in mind that not every
request can be fulfilled. If you specify a double, we must be in receipt of both registration forms before they
can be processed.

Room assignments will be indicated on the front of the registration packet. Keys are to be picked up at the
housing desk in the Harrison-Stinson lobby. For the convenience of early arrivals and late departures, rooms
may be reserved for Wednesday and Sunday nights, but neither earlier nor later than that.

The Radisson Hotel, the main off-campus site, offers shuttle service to the Congress and to the airport. The

Holiday Inn-West provides shuttle service to and from the airport and hotel. The Congress will provide limit-
ed bus services from the Holiday Inn-West, to campus, and back.
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The campus housing offered through the Congress is designed for undergraduate use, i.e., individuals 17-22
years of age. There are no arrangements for child-care facilities on-site. Arrangements for child-care are the
responsibility of the parent(s) and may be made through The Children’s Place Learning Center, which is next

to the Fetzer Center (http://www.wmich.edu/childrensplace or, via e-mail at childrens-place @wmich.edu), or
other arrangements may be made through WMU Student Employment Referral Services (616) 387-2725.

MEALS

The first meal served will be Wednesday evening dinner. The last meal served will be on Sunday at noon. ALL
cafeteria meals will be served in the dining room of Goldsworth Valley III; two cafeteria lines will enter the
dining area from the Harrison-Stinson and the Eldridge-Fox sides of the Valley III complex.

The Sara Lee Sandwich Shoppe at the Exhibits Hall in Valley II provides sandwiches, beverages, and various
snacks (no need to order ahead). There are several restaurants in Kalamazoo able to accommodate small or
large groups. A list of establishments within walking distance and a list of those at a further distance will be
available in the registration lobby. Check the Congress website for Kalamazoo Tourist Information (including
weather reports).

With sufficient prior notice, the Radisson Hotel can arrange luncheon or dinner for your group—call Lisa
Wendt at 616-226-3114. WMU catering also offers luncheon and dinner arrangements; for further informa-
tion call Donna Marks at 616-387-4860. Do remember that Congress weekend tends to be high school prom
weekend.

TRANSPORTATION, TRAVEL ARRANGEMENTS, AND PARKING

Kalamazoo is served by Northwest Airlines, Northwest Airlink, USAir Express, United Express, American
Eagle, and ComAir. Detroit and Minneapolis (Northwest), Chicago (United and American Eagle), Cincinnati
(ComAir-Delta), and Pittsburgh (USAir) are the major hubs offering air connections. Chartered buses will
meet all incoming flights on May 2, 3, and 4, and drop passengers at the registration site, Harrison-Stinson
lobby.

Bus transportation to the Kalamazoo Airport will be provided on Sunday, May 5 from 6:00 a.m. until 3:00
p-m. from outside the lobby of Harrison-Stinson Hall. The bus will run on the hour; the trip takes approxi-
mately one-half hour, so plan accordingly.

The Congress shuttle bus service will run every day of the Congress, linking all campus housing and session
sites.

Amtrak trains (Chicago-Detroit-Toronto route) and Greyhound bus lines serve Kalamazoo daily. Participants
arriving by train or bus will find taxi service at the Kalamazoo Amtrak/Bus Depot.

Interstate Highways [-94 and U.S. 131 meet just west of Kalamazoo. Parking space is available in Goldsworth
Valley I, II, and III parking lots. Please request a special guest parking permit at the registration desk upon
arrival. Permits are available at the rates of $5.00 per day, $10.00 for 3 days, and, $15.00 for 7 days.

In the past some conferees have found it convenient to fly to Detroit or to Chicago and rent a car. Driving time
from Detroit Metro Airport is about two-and-a-half hours, from Chicago at least three hours of road time.
Kalamazoo (Eastern Time zone) is one hour ahead of Chicago (Central Time zone).

SPECIAL NOTE:

Do not park in the turn-around at the Eldridge/Fox entrance. The chartered buses use this as a turn-around on

their circuit. INDIVIDUALS PARKING IN THIS AREA WILL BE TOWED AT THEIR OWN
EXPENSE.
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The Registration Processs or Getting Here

Participants in the 2002 Congress must follow a routine for accommodations, meals,
events, and travel, that is both familiar and comfortable and jazzy and new.

Upon receipt of the 2002 Program participants should notice immediately the bright-
ly colored coversheet on the enclosed registration form. This coversheet announces
the newest registration option, on-line registration, and outlines simple, step-by-step
instructions. Requests for on-line registration have been numerous—the Medieval
Institute has worked for some time through university entities to arrange for a secure
server to process on-line transactions. Congress participants can now choose to fill
out the enclosed registration form and return it by mail or via fax, as in the past, or
simply follow the link on the Congress website:

http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/congress

NB: Participants using on-line registration may utilize both credit card and check
payment options and will receive a confirmation that their electronic form has been
received by the system. As in the past, the Medieval Institute is able to accept
Visa/MasterCard/Discover/EuroCard for credit card payments, but because Western
Michigan University cannot process American Express or electronic transfer of
funds, we regret that we cannot offer these options at this time.

The registration form, as always, will provide details for Congress registration, on-
campus housing reservations, on-campus meal tickets, and special events tickets.
Travel arrangements to WMU must be made by individual participants on an indi-
vidual basis with their own travel agent—the Medieval Institute WILL NOT serve as
a booking agent for the Congress.

Reservations for the Radisson, the “official Congress hotel,” should be made indi-
vidually and directly. As in the past, the Radisson has a number of rooms made avail-
able to participants at a special Congress rate and, of course, there is transportation
available to and from the Radisson to WMU’s campus and the Kalamazoo airport.
Additionally, the Holiday Inn-West has a block of rooms reserved at a special rate for
participants which, like the Radisson, must be reserved individually and directly. The
Holiday Inn-West also provides its own transportation to and from the Kalamazoo
airport, and the shuttle service provided by the Institute will make two trips daily
from the hotel to campus and back. The Medieval Institute hopes that the combina-
tion of available on-campus housing, the Radisson shuttle, and our own limited shut-
tle service to the Holiday Inn-West will allow most participants easy access to
Congress activities. For further information on the Radisson, see the ad on page xxiv,
or call (616) 343-3333; additional information on Holiday Inn-West can be obtained
by calling (616) 375-6000.
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EXHIBITS HALL
Golosworth Valley Il

OPEN HOURS:

Thursday, May 2  8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Friday, May 3 8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Saturday, May 4  8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Sunday, May 5 8:00 a.m. — 12:00 noon

ADJACENT:

Daily Coffee Hours
7:30-10:30 a.m.
3:00—4:00 p.m. il

Sara Lee Sandwich Shoppe
open during Exhibits Hall hours l

h Wine Hours 5:00—6:00p.m.

Thursday and Friday
and on Saturday with the compliments of the Exhibitors

Plus .... u

Goliard T-shirts and
H The Mail Room
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EXHIBITORS—2002

37th International Congress on Medieval Studies
—as of 3 December 2001—

Abbey Scriptorium

Adler’s Foreign Books

Allen G. Berman, Numismatist

AmberSource

Annunciation Greek Orthodox Church
of Kalamazoo

Arizona Center for Medieval & Renaissance
Studies (ACMRS)

Ashgate Publishing

Baker Book House

Blackwell Publishing

Bolchazy-Carducci Publishers

Boydell & Brewer

Brepols Publishers

Brill Academic Publishers

Broadview Press

Cambridge University Press

Castle Furnishings

Catholic University of America Press

Chaucer Studio

Chivalry Bookshelf

Cistercian Publications

Columbia University Press

Consortium for the Teaching of the Middle
Ages (TEAMS)

Cornell University Press

Cornwell ScribeWorks

David Brown Book Co.

Deadly Passions Bookshop

Droz

Edwin Mellen Press

Four Courts Press

France Edition

Franciscan Institute Publications

Franciscan Press

Garrylee McCormick

Goliardic Society

Hackenberg Booksellers

Hambledon & London

HedgeHog & Otter (Books)

Historic Waxcraft

Indiana University Press

International Center for Medieval Art
(ICMA)

Loome Booksellers

M. Moleiro Editor

Mackus Company Illuminated MSS

Mail Room

Maryellen Hains Studio

McFarland Publishers

Medieval Academy of America

Medieval Institute Publications

New City Press

Oxford University Press

Palgrave

Pegasus Press

Penn State Press

Phillimore & Co.

Phillip J. Pirages Rare Books & MSS

Pontifical Institute of Mediacval Studies

Powell’s Bookstore

Routledge/Garland

Scholarly Digital Editions

Scholar’s Choice

Studies in Medieval & Renaissance Teaching
(SMART)

Syracuse University Press

Timely Tunes

Truman State University Press

University of Chicago Press

University of Michigan Press

University of Minnesota Press

University of Notre Dame Press

University of Pennsylvania Press

University of Toronto Press

University Press of Florida

Wm. B. Eerdmans Publishing

Yale University Press

xi




Welcomes

THE 37TH INTERNATIONAL CONGRESS
ON MEDIEVAL STUDIES

Serving:
Sandwiches, Soups, Salads,
Fruits, Bagels, Muffins, Chips,
Beverages, and Assorted Snacks

Valley II Café Hours:

Wednesday 2:00 p.m. — 6:00 p.m.
Thursday 8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Friday 8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Saturday  8:00 a.m. — 6:30 p.m.
Sunday 8:00 a.m. — 1:00 p.m.

Located in the Exhibits Hall in Goldsworth Valley 11
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About the Exhibits . . .

The fully expanded exhibits area consists of four (4) contingu-
ous rooms in Goldsworth Valley III—be sure to visit them all,
so you don’t miss something exciting!

Remember, the Sara Lee Sandwich Shoppe comprises the fifth
contiguous room, for your convenience.

ER R
04|\ 03|\ 0x|\0x|\ox\Noz e/ e/ |/ |e/ e

Please Note . . .

To serve the Congress community better, the Medieval Institute is actively
seeking to improve mail service to you, including expedited service.
Congress participants can contribute to this process by keeping mailing
and e-mail addresses and phone/fax numbers current and complete. To
update please contact:

Phone: (616) 387-8745

Fax: (616) 387-8750
e-mail: mdvl_congres@wmich.edu

R R Y
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ADVANCE NOTICE

THIRTY-EIGHTH INTERNATIONAL
CONGRESS ON MEDIEVAL STUDIES
May 8-11, 2003

The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University
1903 W. Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-5432 USA
Phone (616) 387-8745 or 387-8717 FAX (616) 387-8750
e-mail: mdvl_congres @wmich.edu WWW: http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/congress

ABSOLUTE DEADLINES

For organizers of Sponsored Sessions:
May 15, 2002: affiliated societies or academic programs propose sessions
to the 2003 Congress Committee
October 1, 2002: organizers submit final session schedules as authorized by
the 2003 Congress Committee and as announced in the July
Call for Papers

For organizers of Special Sessions:
May 15, 2002: ad hoc groups or individuals propose sessions
to the 2003 Congress Committee
October 1, 2002: organizers submit final session schedules as authorized by
the 2003 Congress Committee and as announced in the July
Call for Papers

For General Sessions:
Sept. 15, 2002: individuals who wish to present papers send proposals to the
2003 Congress Committee in accordance with the proce-
dures announced in the July Call for Papers

SOME PROCEDURES
1. The Committee will schedule only ONE PAPER per participant. No exceptions. The
Committee wishes to insure that the maximum number of our colleagues will have an

opportunity to participate.

2. No participant may preside and give a paper at the same session. No participant may
give a paper and serve as a respondent in the same session.

3. The Committee will schedule each participant for only a maximum of THREE events.
No exceptions. The Committee wishes to reduce the number of schedule conflicts.

4. Restrictions #1 and #2 do not apply to organizers, who may arrange for as many events
as the Committee approves.
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THE CONGRESS: HOW IT ‘WORKS AND WHY

THE COMMITTEE PLAN:
The core of the Congress is the academic program, which exists in three broad types of sessions:

Special or Sponsored Sessions are organized by individual scholars and ad-hoc groups
OR by affliliated learned societies, associations, or institutions. The organizers set
predetermined topics, often narrowly focused and reflecting the consniered aims and
interests of the organizing individuals or groups. ~

General Sesswns are organized by The Program Committee at the Medleval Instltute :
from the individual submissions of proposals for papers. Topics include all areas of
Medieval Studies and sessions are determined from the topics: of abstracts submitted.

YOUR ACTION:

If you want to organize a session(s): work through the appfopriate organization and its
representatives for a place as a Sponsored Session, OR with or without ad hoc group sup-
port propose a Special Session(s). :

DEADLINE: MAY 15, 2002

N.B. by mid-June the Committee will have chosen its slate for inclusions in
the July Call for Papers ;

If you want to give a paper: consult the July Call for Papers and determine whether a
Sponsored or a Special Session may be hospitable to a proposal. Contact the organizer(s)

- as soon as you can, but NO LATER THAN September 15, 2002. OR: submit your pro-
posal directly to the Congress Committee, which will attempt to match the proposed paper
with similar offerings in General Sessions. ~

TIMING, EFFICIENCY, FAIRNESS:

Planning for Year 2003 sessions should be well under way at the 2002 Congress as par-
ticipants interact and exchange ideas. The efficient organizer generally tries to line up
speakers as soon as possible. Sessions that are “open” on May 16 may be closing or closed
_at any point along the timeline to the September 15, 2002 deadline. The organizer who
waits until the last minute or the person proposing a paper who waits until the last minute
may be very disappointed, failing to fill a session or to place a paper, respectively.

The Committee obliges organizers to refer proposals that are not selected to the Congress

Committee as soon as possible. The Committee kindly asks orgamzers who are ready with

their programs before September 15, 2002 to inform the Committee so that it may
~ announce closed sessions on the Congress Website.
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Directions to Western Michigan University

From 1-94
At exit #74, turn north onto U.S. 131, go 2.7 miles; follow directions for exiting from U.S. 131.

From U.S. 131
At exit #36, turn east onto Stadium Drive, go 2.6 miles; turn left onto Howard Street or continue to Oliver
Street and turn left.

From M-43 West of Kalamazoo
Go easterly over U.S. 131; after 1.7 miles, turn right onto Solon Street; follow Solon into Howard Street and
go to Valley Drive or continue to West Michigan, turn left (east).

From M-43 North of Kalamazoo

Turn left off M—43 (Gull Road) in Kalamazoo onto Riverview Drive go under the railroad overpass and bear
right onto Michigan Avenue. Continue westerly on Michigan Avenue for 0.4 miles; it then becomes
Kalamazoo Avenue, which is one way westbound. After 1.4 miles, bear left and go 0.3 miles; cross Main
Street and rejoin Michigan Avenue; proceed westerly on Michigan Avenue to the Western Michigan
University campus.

From Downtown Kalamazoo
Go westerly on Kalamazoo Avenue as in above directions OR go westerly on Lovell Street; then turn left
onto Michigan Avenue and proceed to the Western Michigan University campus.

TO GRAND RAPIDS
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A Meodieoval Film Fest

(Popcorn will be served)

Robin and Marian Wednesday evening, May 1, 8:00 p.m.
Kirsch Auditorium

1005 Fetzer Center

Excalibur Thursday evening, May 2, 8:00 p.m.
Kirsch Auditorium
1005 Fetzer Center
(See also Session 213)

Oroo Virtutum Friday evening, May 3, 8:00 p.m.
. Kirsch Auditorium
1005 Fetzer Center
(See also Session 399)

THE MOVE TO SANGREN HALL

For the first time ever the Congress will schedule meeting rooms in Sangren
Hall, a major classroom building that should offer better facilities than the Valleys.
More than 200 sessions will take place at Sangren (or more than one-third of all ses-
sions). The new move will doubtlessly require some adjustments for veteran
Congress participants. The Institute plans to offer signs everywhere in Sangren and
reliable scouts to lead the wary. Coffee will be available at Flossie’s on the second
floor at the times noted in the schedule of sessions.

The Visual Resources Library is located in Sangren 2213. The director of the
VRL, Miranda Haddock, welcomes Congress participants to visit Thursday,
3:30-5:00 p.m. and Friday, 9:30-11:30 a.m. The medieval image collection, which
is a major part of some 120,000 images in the whole, continues to grow. Slides, flat
pictures, and CD-ROMs are available in the VRL. For more information go to the
VRL webpage at: http://www.wmich.edu/library/vrl/index.html.

Sangren is located two buildings over from the Bernhard Center (to the West
of Bernhard). Please consult the maps on pages M-6 and M-7 for precise room loca-
tions. Sangren Hall is number 38 on the campus map, Bernhard Center number 59.
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Congress Travel Awards

The Medieval Institute is pleased to announce the availability of travel awards to par-
ticipate in Special or Sponsored Sessions at the International Congress held in May
at Western Michigan University.

Eligibility is limited to scholars from the former Eastern bloc nations. Scholars with
appropriate terminal professional degrees in any field are eligible, with some prefer-
ence towards younger scholars. Doctoral candidates writing their dissertations are
also eligible. Awards are limited to one per applicant over a four-year period.

The deadline for applications is November 1 [receipt deadline]. Applicants must
submit the following:

1) a one-page abstract of the paper to be presented at the following
May Congress;

2) a complete copy of the paper to be presented, which may not exceed
12 pages, double-spaced [A4 or 8.5 x 11 paper];

3) a one-page curriculum vitae, including current employment status;

4) two letters of reference [dissertation writers must have a letter from
their supervisors; all applicants must have a letter of support from the
Special or Sponsored Session organizer].

For the 38th Congress, May 1-4, 2003 there will be three awards:

1) A prize of $500, which will be presented at the Congress, plus waiver
of registration and room and board fees;

2) Two awards that waive registration and room and board fees.

It is expected that awards will be announced on January 15. Send all application
materials to:

Professor Paul E. Szarmach, Secretary
Congress Awards Committee
The Medieval Institute
Western Michigan University
1903 W. Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, MI 49008—5432

Xix




DAVID R. TASHJIAN TRAVEL AWARDS

The Richard Rawlinson Center is pleased to announce the David R. Tashjian Travel
Awards to participate in the International Congress held in May at Western Michigan
University.

Eligibility is limited to Anglo-Saxonists with the appropriate terminal degree in any
field of Anglo-Saxon Studies, with preference towards younger scholars not more
than three years beyond their doctoral degree. Doctoral candidates writing their dis-
sertations are also eligible. Awards are limited to one per applicant over a four-year
period.

Application procedures vary slightly, depending on whether a paper will appear at a
Sponsored or Special Session, or at a General Session.
FOR SPONSORED or SPECIAL SESSIONS

The deadline for applications is Nevember 15 [receipt deadline]. Applicants must
submit the following

1) a one-page abstract of the paper to be presented at the following May
Congress;

2) a complete copy of the paper to be presented, which may not exceed 12
pages, double-spaced [A4 or 8.5 x 11 paper];

3) a one-page curriculum vitae, including current employment status;

4) two letters of reference [dissertation writers must have a letter from the
supervisor; all applicants must have a letter of support from the Special or
Sponsored Session organizer].

FOR GENERAL SESSIONS

The deadline for preliminary applications is September 15 [receipt deadline].
Applicants must submit the following:




1) a one-page abstract of the paper to be presented at the following May
Congress;

2) a simple request that the applicant wishes to be considered for a Tashjian
award;

3) a one-page curriculum vitae, including current employment status.

Upon positive decision by the preliminary screening committee and notification
through e-mail of this decision, the applicant must submit the following additional
material by November 15:

1) two letters of reference [dissertation writers must have a letter from the
supervisor];

2) a complete copy of the paper to be presented, which may not exceed 12
pages, double-spaced [A4 or 8.5 x 11 paper].

AWARDS

For the 38th Congress, May 1-4, 2003 there will be two awards:

1) For an Anglo-Saxonist from outside of North America: a Prize of $500
which will be presented at the Congress, plus waiver of registration and
room and board fees;

2) For a North American Anglo-Saxonist an award that waives registration
and room and board fees.

It is expected that awards will be announced on January 15. Send all application
materials to:

Professor Paul E. Szarmach, Secretary
Tashjian Travel Awards Committee
The Medieval Institute

Western Michigan University

1903 W. Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, MI 49008—5432
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Welcome Back to Kalamazoo!

37th International Congress on Medieval Studies
May 2-5, 2002

Welcome back! We are looking forward to serving you once again in 2002. The hotel will be providing shut-
tle service during Congress. Please look for the schedule when you arrive.

The hotel lobby has been renovated. New retail shops now complement old favorites like Webster’s and
Burdick’s. Thank you for your business!

Room Reservations
Guest reservations are now being accepted and must be received by April 15, 2002. Please reserve early as
space is limited. The 2002 room rate is $105.00 + 10% tax per night.

Via Telephone

Mention the Medieval Institute to receive the special rate. From within the U.S., Canada, or Australia, call
800.333.333 for Radisson Worldwide Reservations. Call the hotel direct at 616.343.3333. Reservations are
taken M-F from 9 a.m.-5 p.m. EST.

VIA Internet

Use the Special Promotion Code of: MEDIE

—Go to www.radisson.com

—<Click on Make a Reservation

—Enter the City, Dates, and Special Promotion Code: MEDIE and Continue
—click on View Rates

—Click Reserve

—Create a Profile and Password

—Make your reservation

’

Other Services
Group Receptions—for special event dinners, contact Lisa Wendt at: lwendt @radissonkz.com
Full-Service Health Club fully staffed with an indoor pool, whirlpool, saunas, free and machine weights, and
aerobics. Complimentary to guests.
On-Site Dining:
—Webster’s Fine Dining. For reservations, please call 616.226.3146
—OIld Burdick’s Bar & Grill open for breakfast and lunch
—Plaza Café Restaurant open at 6:30 a.m. daily for breakfast
—Room Service open until Midnight serving from Burdick’s Kitchen

aa'(’/)ét\gv

RADISSON PLAZA HOTEL AT
KALAMAZOO CENTER
100 West Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, Ml 49007
616.343.3333

http://www.radisson.com/kalamazoomi/
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MEDIEVAL INSTITUTE PUBLICATIONS

Medieval Institute Publications (MIP) contributes to the research function
of the Medieval Institute by publishing significant scholarship in all areas
of medieval studies.

Studies in Medieval Culture (SMC) was first published in 1964 as a vehi-
cle for papers selected from those delivered at what were then biennial
Conferences on Medieval Studies. The first twelve volumes covered con-
ferences from the first (1962) through the twelfth (1977). As the
Conference evolved into an annual International Congress containing
within it special sessions and symposia in which scholars from around the
world explored particular topics or interdisciplinary approaches to a sin-
gle subject, Studies changed from a journal to a series. Since the publica-
tion of Social Groups and Religious Ideas in the Sixteenth Century (SMC
XIII) in 1978, succeeding volumes have borne individual titles and have
focused on a single topic or on interdisciplinary approaches to a specific
subject.

The Early Drama, Art, and Music project (EDAM) was established in
1976 to encourage, coordinate, sponsor, and publish research, especially
of an interdisciplinary nature, in these fields. While the principal focus
remains on iconography, especially (but not exclusively) as it relates to
drama and the theater, attention is also given to other aspects of dramatic
production and to music. EDAM can provide bibliographic advice, share
its check-lists and archival holdings, and otherwise assist scholars in their
research. The project sponsors two series of publications, a monograph
series and a reference series.

Non-Series volumes are published on occasion, some in collaboration
with other scholarly enterprises.

Medieval Institute Publications publishes the following four journals:

The Early Drama, Art, and Music Review is published twice yearly.
It provides a forum for short articles and notes on questions of inter-
est to researchers in the areas of drama, art, and music. Also includ-
ed are reviews, listings of recent publications, and news items.
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Medieval Prosopography: History and Collective Biography is dedi-
cated to the prosopographical study of the Middle Ages; a forum for
articles, review articles, reviews, research notes, information on large
and team projects, and news of conferences and publications. The
focus is prosopography or collective biography; family history,
genealogy, charter research, and network analysis may also be cov-
ered.

Studies in Iconography is an annual that publishes original essays
studying the visual culture of the period before 1600 and focusing on
the theory of iconography and cross-disciplinary studies. Explora-
tions of newer approaches developed in areas such as semiotics, cul-
tural anthropology, gender studies, ideological critique, and social
history and incorporating the perspectives of the new art history, the
new historicism, and other histories of representation are especially
encouraged.

The Yearbook of Langland Studies is an annual that publishes articles
on Piers Plowman and on the milieu in which the poem in its various
versions was produced. Also included in each volume are reviews and
an annual annotated bibliography of scholarship on Langland, his
poem, and his times. The YLS was previously published by Pegasus
Press. Publication by MIP will begin with volume 14 (2001).

Medieval Institute Publications produces books for The Consortium for
the Teaching of the Middle Ages, Inc. (TEAMS), a non-profit organiza-
tion dedicated to promoting interest and excellence in the teaching of the
Middle Ages in secondary schools, two- and four-year colleges, and uni-
versities.

For further details on any of the MIP publications visit our website at
http://www.wmich.edu/medieval/mip/index.html.

Medieval Institute Publications
Western Michigan University
1903 W. Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-5432
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About The Medieval Review

Since 1993, The Medieval Review (formerly the Bryn Mawr Medieval Review) has
been publishing reviews of current work in all areas of Medieval Studies, a field it
interprets as broadly as possible. The electronic medium allows for very rapid publi-
cation of reviews, and provides a computer searchable archive of past reviews, both
of which are of great utility to scholars and students around the world.

The Medieval Review operates as a moderated distribution list. Over 2,000 sub-
scribers receive reviews as e-mail; TMR posts each review as soon as the editors have
received and edited it. There is no paper TMR. Once posted, all reviews are archived
at the following website:

http://www.hti.umich.edu/b/bmr/tmr.html

At the website, the archive can be searched for words and names, and reviews can
be read and printed out. For those who do not have access to graphics-capable
browsers, the archived reviews can be viewed at the same site via a text-browser such
as Lynx. In September 1999, the TMR website was averaging 18,000 hits per month,
originating from computers around the world.

The Medieval Review is edited by Rand H. Johnson (Department of Foreign
Languages, WMU), Deborah M. Deliyannis (Department of History, Indiana
University), and Robert Berkhofer (Department of History, WMU). The editors wel-
come expressions of interest from potential reviewers and, of course, from authors
and publishers wishing to submit review copies. Please address any questions about
TMR to the editors at TMR-L@wmich.edu, or by regular mail, c/o The Medieval
Institute, Western Michigan University, 1903 W. Michigan Ave., Kalamazoo, MI
49008-5432.

SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION

Subscriptions to The Medieval Review are free. To subscribe, send an e-mail mes-
sage to:
mailserv@listserv.cc.wmich.edu

with nothing on the subject line and the single message line:
subscribe tmr-L [your name]

Subscriptions to TMR may be combined with subscriptions to our sister publication,
the Bryn Mawr Classical Review (BMCR). To subscribe to both TMR and BMCR, send
an e-mail message to:

majordomo @brynmawr.edu
with nothing on the subject line and the single message line:

subscribe bmr-L
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RICHARD RAWLINSON
CENTER FOR
ANGLO-SAXON STUDIES
& MANUSCRIPT RESEARCH

The Richard Rawlinson Center fosters teaching and research in the history
and culture of Anglo-Saxon England and in the broader field of manuscript studies.
Dedicated to the memory of the founder of the chair of Anglo-Saxon at Oxford
University, and established through a gift from Georgian Rawlinson Tashjian and the
late David Reitler Tashjian, the Center opened in May 1994. It houses a growing spe-
cialist library of books, microfiches, microfilms, and slides. Other resources are being
actively developed.

Old English Newsletter and OEN Subsidia are publications of the Rawlinson
Center. The Newsletter is published quarterly, with the Winter issue each year being
devoted to “The Year’s Work in Old English Studies,” a comprehensive review of all
publications on Anglo-Saxon history, archeology, and culture and on Old English lan-
guage and literature. Subsidia 30, Zlfric’s Popes, edited by Donald G. Scragg and now
in final preparation, presents three papers from a session organized for the 35th
International Congress on Medieval Studies (2000). The first volume of Sources of
Anglo-Saxon Literary Culture appeared in November 2001. Edited by Frederick M.
Biggs, Thomas D. Hill, E. Gordon Whatley, and Paul E. Szarmach, with the assistance
of Deborah A. Qosterhouse, this volume launches a multi-volume reference work that
provides a convenient summary of current scholarship on the knowledge and use of lit-
erary sources in Anglo-Saxon England. Earlier in the year, two volumes in the new
series Publications of the Richard Rawlinson Center were published: Volume 1, The
Recovery of Old English: Anglo-Saxon Studies in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth
Centuries, edited by Timothy Graham; Volume 2, The Old English Hexateuch: Aspects
and Approaches, edited by Rebecca Barnhouse and Benjamin C. Withers.

In 2001 the Center played its customary role in the International Congress on
Medieval Studies, sponsoring three sessions on “Anglo-Saxon Books and Their
Readers: Papers in Honor of Helmut Gneuss.” Professor Gneuss himself was the sixth
Richard Rawlinson Center Congress Speaker, offering a paper on “A Handlist of Anglo-
Saxon Manuscripts: Origins, Facts, and Problems.” The Center also lent its sponsorship
to a series of special sessions on “Time and Memory in Anglo-Saxon England,” orga-
nized by Catherine Karkov and supported as well by Sources of Anglo-Saxon Culture
(the continuing Symposium begun in 1983). The 2001 Congress saw the Center give
Tashjian Travel Awards to Clare Lynch (Emmanuel College, University of Cambridge)
for the paper “Exodus as Visible Song” and Christina Lee (University of Manchester)
for “Voices in the Wilderness.”

XXX




PLANS FOR 2001-2002

For Winter 2002 Timothy Graham will teach “Medieval Palacography”
and Paul E. Szarmach will offer “Old English: Saints’ Lives.” Both courses will
be offered as part of the Medieval Institute’s M.A. Program in Medieval Studies.

The Rawlinson Center will play a major role at the 37th International
Congress on Medieval Studies, May 2-5, 2002 by sponsoring five sessions. Two
of these sessions will help celebrate the career of Carl Berkhout, who has spent
more than a quarter of a century as Bibliographer for the Old English Newsletter.
One session, “Building an Electronic Edition of Alfred’s Boethius,” continues the
Center’s involvement in new ways to edit Old English texts. RRC Board mem-
ber Kevin Kiernan is the organizer for this session. RRC Board member
Catherine Karkov has organized two sessions on “The Sign of the Cross in
Anglo-Saxon England.” Mark Blackburn (Keeper of Coins and Medals, The
Fitzwilliam Museum, Cambridge) is the seventh Richard Rawlinson Center
Congress Speaker, offering “Crosses and Conversion: The Iconography of the
York Viking Coinage ca. 900" for the sessions on the Cross.

Throughout this year the Rawlinson Center will develop its website fur-
ther. Web resources currently underway are sites to aid study and/or research in
these areas: Elizabeth Elstob, Edmund of East Anglia, and select pages from
Sources of Anglo-Saxon Literary Culture, Volume One. The first two sites will
include original material developed expressly for the website. The SASLC site
will introduce the community of scholars to this ongoing project, which in this
volume features entries on Abbo of Fleury, Abbo of Saint-Germain-des-Prés, and
Acta Sanctorum, the last entry constituting the major contribution to the printed
volume.

As in previous years, the Rawlinson Center will continue to develop its
research library, now numbering over 1,100 titles, by continued acquisitions of
hardprint titles, microforms, and electronic resources. Particularly by enhancing
aspects of MDVL 145, Heroes and Villains of the Middle Ages, the Center will
deepen its commitment to undergraduate teaching. The strengthening of existing
links with projects and programs at other institutions and the development of new
areas of cooperation will, it is expected, show special gains before the end of this
year.

The Rawlinson Center is now able to receive gifts through its new
account with the Western Michigan University Foundation (24-4250410).
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ASTER'S PROGRAM
vd IN
§ MEDIEVAL STUDIES

THE INSTITUTE

The Medieval Institute at Western Michigan University was established in 1961 as
a center of instruction and research in the history and culture of the Middle Ages. Its
pioneering function then was to introduce the first Master of Arts in Medieval Studies
offered at a state-supported university in the United States.

Today, more than three decades later, WMU remains one of the few public insti-
tutions in the United States with an interdisciplinary Master of Arts in Medieval
Studies. The degree requirements are intended to provide graduate students with the
basic tools and skills necessary for specialized scholarly research, as well as with an
understanding of and an appreciation for the interdisciplinary aspects of the study of
medieval culture.

In addition to administering the graduate program in medieval studies, one of the
Medieval Institute’s primary concerns is fostering significant research in all areas of
medieval culture.

The Institute supports research through the annual International Congress on
Medieval Studies; the Richard Rawlinson Center for Anglo-Saxon Studies and
Manuscript Research; the Early Drama, Art, and Music Project; and Medieval
Institute Publications, the Institute’s in-house press, which publishes three separate
series of books as well as several international Jjournals, monographs, and critical edi-
tions of texts. The Institute also is now the home of The Medieval Review (formerly
the Bryn Mawr Medieval Review).

Through these and other programs, WMU'’s Medieval Institute has earned nation-
al and international recognition as a significant center for scholarship in Medieval
Studies.

GRADUATE PROGRAM

In addition to allowing students to pursue specialized interests, the Master of Arts
in Medieval Studies offers students an opportunity to develop an interdisciplinary
background in medieval history, languages, literature, philosophy, religion, the arts,
and research methodology. It offers two options:

Option I (thesis) is designed for students who plan to pursue further
graduate work beyond the master’s level.

Option II (non-thesis) is designed for students who do not anticipate further
graduate study.
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ADMISSION PROCESS

Applications for admission can be obtained by calling the Office of Admissions
and Orientation request line at 1 (800) 400-4WMU or by calling the Medieval
Institute at (616) 387-8745. International students must call the Office of
International Student Services at (616) 387-5865 for admission application materials.

At WMU, graduate admission for U.S. citizens and Resident Aliens is handled via
a self-managed application process. The process requires students to take responsi-
bility for gathering all admission materials and submitting these materials to the
appropriate office before the published admission dates.

Instructions for completing the application form and submitting materials are
detailed on the Graduate Self-Managed Application and must be followed exactly to
prevent delays in processing. International students should follow instructions as out-
lined in the materials obtained from the Office of International Student Services.
Individuals applying for fall admission should apply by February 15 for a March 15
decision. Individuals applying for winter admission should apply by October 15 for a
November 15 decision.

ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

For admission to the medieval studies program, students must satisfy all of the
requirements identified in the Graduate College Catalog. In addition to meeting the
general admission requirements of The Graduate College, an applicant must submit
scores from the Graduate Record Examination General Test. No one requirement is
sufficient to guarantee admission or dictate denial of admission.

Applications are evaluated based on the following Medieval Institute requirements.

1. A letter of intent stating areas of interest and academic and
professional goals.

2. Two letters of recommendation from persons able to evaluate the
applicant’s potential for graduate study.

3. A record of course work and interest in medieval studies, although an
undergraduate degree in medieval studies is not required.
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PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

Program requirements vary depending on the area of emphasis students pursue. A
summary of requirements follows; a more complete listing of requirements appears
in the chart on page xxxvi of this program.

Option I requires at least thirty-seven credit hours of course work, including
core courses; approved elective courses; a master’s thesis; demonstrated
reading proficiency in Latin and in either French, German, or Spanish; and
an oral examination in defense of the master’s thesis.

Option II requires at least thirty-seven credit hours of course work, includ-
ing required core courses, elective courses, and demonstrated reading profi-
ciency in Latin.

GRADUATE FACULTY

The Medieval Institute’s faculty members are drawn from a wide variety of WMU
departments and hold degrees from major universities in North America as well as
Europe. See the list of faculty that follows.

INSTITUTE DIRECTOR AND ADVISOR

Paul E. Szarmach, Harvard University

ASSISTANT DIRECTOR

Timothy C. Graham, University of Cambridge

FACULTY

Thomas Amos, Michigan State University; D.E.A., Université de Paris-X
George Beech, Johns Hopkins University (emeritus)

Robert Berkhofer, Harvard University

Ernst A. Breisach, University of Vienna (emeritus)

Nancy Cutbirth, University of Texas-Austin (emerita)

Audrey Davidson, University of Minnesota (emerita)

Clifford Davidson, Wayne State University

David Ede, McGill University
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E. Rozanne Elder, University of Toronto

Robert W. Felkel, Michigan State University

Stephanie Gauper, University of Minnesota

C. J. Gianakaris, University of Wisconsin

Otto Griindler, Princeton Theological Seminary (director emeritus)
Rand Johnson, University of California-Los Angeles

Paul Johnston, University of Edinburgh

Elise B. Jorgens, City University of New York

Peter Krawutschke, University of Michigan

Joyce Kubiski, University of Washington-Seattle

Molly Lynde-Recchia, Indiana University-Bloomington
Jaclyn Maxwell, Princeton University

James R. Palmitessa, New York University

Adam Sabra, University of Chicago [joins faculty, Fall 2002]
Eve Salisbury, University of Rochester

Thomas H. Seiler, University of Texas-Austin (emeritus)
Larry Simon, University of California-Los Angeles

Matthew Steel, University of Michigan

Larry E. Syndergaard, University of Wisconsin (emeritus)
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COURSE WORK REQUIRED FOR DEGREES
MA IN MEDIEVAL STUDIES (37 HRS.)

CORE COURSES (13 HRS))

ENGL 530 Medieval Literature (3 hrs.)

HIST 635 Research Techniques in Medieval History (3 hrs.)
REL 500 Christian Theology to 1500 (3 hrs.)

LAT 560 Medieval Latin (4 hrs.)

ELECTIVE COURSES (18-24 HRS.)

In addition to regularly scheduled electives, students at the Medieval Institute may have access to special topics
seminars offered on campus by visiting scholars or off campus through the Medieval Institute’s affiliation with
the Newberry Library.

Option [—thesis (24 hrs. or more)

Students pursuing this option must show a proficiency in Latin and reading proficiency in one modern language,
such as French, German, or Spanish. In addition, they must select at least eighteen credit hours of courses from
the list of regularly scheduled electives provided in this chart section. Additional electives may be selected from
special topics seminars in consultation with the Medieval Institute advisor. The thesis is six (or more) hours.

Option II—non-thesis (24 hrs.)

Students pursuing this option must show a reading proficiency in Latin. In addition, they must select at least
twenty-four credit hours of courses from the list of regularly scheduled electives provided in this chart section.
Additional electives may be selected from special topics seminars in consultation with the Medieval Institute
advisor.

REGULARLY SCHEDULED ELECTIVES

MDVL 500 Interdisciplinary Studies (3 hrs.) HIST 620 Bibliographical Research (1-3 hrs.)*
MDVL 597 Directed Study (1-3 hrs.) HIST 682 Seminar in Medieval History (3 hrs.)
MDVL 600 Advanced Seminar (3 hrs.) MUS 517 Collegium Musicum (1 hr.)

MDVL 710 Independent Research (3 hrs.) MUS 585 Medieval Music (2 hrs.)

MDVL 712 Professional Field Experience (2-12 hrs.)

MUS 586 Renai Music (2 hrs.
ART 520 Independent Study in Art History u enaissance Music (2 hs.)

PHIL 570 Topics in Philosophy (14 hrs.)*

(2-3 hrs.) S S e
ART 521 Topics in Art History (3 hrs.)* REL 500 Historical Studies in Religion*
ART 581 History of Ancient Art (3 hrs.) (24 hrs) ,
ART 583 History of Medieval Art (3 hrs.) REL 510 Morphological and Phenomenological
ART 585 History of Renaissance Art (3 hrs.) Studies in Religion (3 hrs.)*
ENGL 532 English Renaissance Literature (3 hrs.) REL 500 Historical Studies in Religion (3 hrs.)*
ENGL 555 Major Writers: Chaucer, Dante (3 hrs.) REL 620 Advanced Seminar in Comparative
ENGL 610 Seminar; select only during a semester Religion (3 hrs.)*

when a medieval topic is offered (3 hrs.) * Topics for these courses vary from semester to semester.
ENGL 642 Studies in Drama (3 hrs.)
ENGL 652 Studies in Shakespeare: Tragedy (3 hrs.)
ENGL 653 Studies in Shakespeare: Comedy (3 hrs.) CULMINATING RESEARCH COURSE
ENGL 676 Old English (3 hrs.) (0-6 HRS)
ENGL 677 Middle English (3 hrs.) Option I—thesis (6 hrs.)
HIST 550 Studies in Medieval History (3 hrs.) MDVL 700 Thesis (6 hrs.)

HIST 600 Historical Methods (3 hrs.)

HIST 601 Historiography (3 hrs.)

HIST 602 Historical Theory (3 hrs.)

HIST 612 Readings in Medieval History (3 hrs.)

Option II—non-thesis (0 hrs.)
Option II students are not required to complete a culminat-
ing research course.
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A New Grant for Students
Enrolled in the Institute’s
M.A. Program in Medieval Studies

THE TASHJIAN STUDY FELLOWSHIP

The Tashjian Study Fellowship provides support for a student who has a
demonstrated interest in either Anglo-Saxon studies or manuscript
research and who is enrolled in the Master of Arts in Medieval Studies
program at Western Michigan University.

Typically the recipient of the Fellowship will conduct research at a major
library, or take appropriate courses in a recognized program, or pursue an
organized plan of study/travel during six to eight weeks of the period
from May through August of any given year. It is not required that the
recipient earn academic credit while holding the Fellowship; it is required
that s/he write a report on her/his activities while a Fellow, and that the
report be filed within ninety days after her/his return to Western Michigan
University.

To be eligible for the Fellowship a student must have successfully com-
pleted at least twelve graduate-level credits of course work in the Master
of Arts in Medieval Studies program. Applications should be sent to the
Tashjian Study Fellowship Selection Committee on or before 15 March
of the year for which the Fellowship is sought.

Applicants for the Tashjian Study Fellowship may also apply for a
Graduate Student Research and Travel Fund Grant and for any other sup-
port that might be available through the Graduate College or the College
of Arts and Sciences.

This award is possible through the generosity of Georgian Rawlinson

Tashjian and her family who have endowed the Fellowship by a major gift
to the Western Michigan University Foundation.

¢
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SPECIAL FACILITIES AND OPPORTUNITIES

INSTITUTE OF CISTERCIAN STUDIES

WMU’s Institute of Cistercian Studies sponsors courses, symposia, and sessions at the
annual International Congress on Medieval Studies that are devoted to the study of the
Cistercian tradition and the influence of Cistercian thought. The Cistercian Library, now
housed in Waldo Library, holds a unique collection of medieval manuscripts, incunabula,
and books on monasticism.

CORNELIUS LOEW LECTURE SERIES

The annual Comnelius Loew Lecture Series in Medieval Studies was begun at WMU in
1986 to honor the late Professor Emeritus Cornelius Loew, whose vision and support for
scholarship were instrumental in developing and expanding both the Medieval Institute
and Medieval Institute Publications. Each fall and winter semester, a major scholar is
invited to the Medieval Institute to deliver a public lecture and to meet with students.

EARLY DRAMA, ART, AND MUSIC PROJECT

The Early Drama, Art, and Music Project was founded in 1976 to coordinate interdisci-
plinary research into the interrelationships of drama, art, and music, particularly of drama
written prior to 1600. The EDAM Project is housed in Room 102E, Walwood Hall. Here,
researchers can consult the checklists and archival holdings of the project and seek bibli-
ographic advice.

GOLIARD SOCIETY

The Goliards is an organization consisting primarily of graduate students from the
Medieval Institute but also including graduate and undergraduate students from other pro-
grams whose academic focus is on medieval studies. The president of the Goliards, elect-
ed annually from among the membership, is a voting member of the Medieval Institute
Board of Directors.

UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES

WMU has an excellent research library and a history of devoting resources to developing
this important University asset. The total collection numbers more than 3.8 million items
and has strong concentrations in areas which support the Medieval Institute’s activities,
including French and ecclesiastical history, religion, English literature (especially drama),
and the fine arts. Some three hundred periodicals dealing wholly or partially with
medieval studies make the most recently published research easily accessible to students
and faculty.
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THE MEDIEVAL INSTITUTE
ENDOWMENT FUND

Universities in North America and abroad depend increasingly on private
giving. They are encouraging, if not requiring, that programs help them-
selves if they wish to expand services or develop new initiatives, that they
reach out to alumni and friends. Western Michigan University is no
exception.

The Medieval Institute Endowment Fund was established by a generous
anonymous gift in the Summer of 2000. Its purpose is to provide finan-
cial support—over and above that granted by Western Michigan
University and its College of Arts and Sciences—for the activities of the
Institute, especially its International Congress on Medieval Studies. The
fund has already been enriched by contributions from numerous col-
leagues in North America who responded to our announcement of
October 2000, and it has begun to yield modest returns. If it is to yield
more, enough to have a real impact, it must be continually refreshed by
those who value our services and wish us well.

If you would like to contribute to the Endowment Fund, make your check
payable to the Western Michigan University Foundation—designated to
the Medieval Institute Endowment Fund (54-8013510)—and return it to
the address below. If you would like more information as to our goals and
how you might help us meet them, please feel free to contact the Director.

Professor Paul E. Szarmach, Director
The Medieval Institute
Western Michiga University
1903 W. Michigan Avenue
Kalamazoo, Michigan 49008-5432

¢
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About
Western Michigan University . . .

Western Michigan University is one of the nation’s premier student-centered
research universities. WMU has been ranked for nine consecutive years among U.S.
New & World Report magazine’s top national public universities. Founded in 1903,
Western Michigan University holds a position as Michigan’s fourth largest research
university. WMU is among the nation’s 60 largest and most comprehensive univer-
sities with more than $440 million in new and renovated facilities over the past 10
years. In the Fall of 2001, WMU’s enrollment rose to over 29,000.

WMU’s main campus, located in Kalamazoo, covers more than 550 acres and
includes 125 buildings. A new engineering campus and a business, research and
technology park are under construction on 250 acres, three miles south of the main
campus. The Irving S. Gilmore Theatre Complex was completed and dedicated in
1994. The project included a complete renovation of the existing Laura V. Shaw
Theatre (built in 1967) and construction of a new 250-seat multiform theatre.

Undergraduates have 155 program offerings to choose from, while the Graduate
College offers 65 master’s, two specialist, and 25 doctoral degree programs. A
number of programs at both the undergraduate and graduate levels have attained
national recognition. The quality of campus life also is enhanced by the existence
of more than 400 registered student organizations and a full array of Division 1
intercollegiate athletic teams.

With 3.8 million items, the University Libraries form the state’s fourth largest
academic library system. The Dwight B. Waldo Library is WMU’s main library,
and houses The Department of Special Collections which includes over 100
medieval manuscripts and some 20,000 rare books. The Education Library offers
659,047 items including more than 600 periodical titles. The Harper C. Maybee
Music and Dance Library houses over 42,200 books, musical scores, and periodi-
cals including the Paul A. Humiston Organ Music Collection as well as a collection
of over 19,000 sound and video recordings with available listening facilities. The
Archives and Regional History Collections Library serves as a Regional Depository
of the State Archives for public records and collects, preserves, and makes accessi-
ble University records. The Visual Resources Library, a new branch library, houses
a collection of over 120,000 slides and other visual materials with an emphasis on
visual arts and material culture.

WMU has been named one of the nation’s Most Wired Colleges in Yahoo mag-
azine’s fifth annual listing of the top 100 institutions it calls “the most mod quads
in the land.” The University debuted as number 62 in the 2001 ranking, which is
based on a survey of more than 1,300 colleges and universities across the nation.

For further or more detailed information about Western Michigan University,
please visit the following website:

http://www.wmich.edu/wmu/
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